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Two of the major challenges fac-
ing state administrators are
implementing evidence-based

treatments and monitoring the quali-
ty of care for consumers who are
served in the managed behavioral
health system in the public sector
(1,2). This paper describes a
statewide initiative in Michigan, the
aim of which was to help service
providers develop the capacity to con-
tinuously monitor outcomes for the
youths and their families whom the
providers serve. This initiative, which
is now in its sixth year, has created an

environment that has helped poise
the state to implement evidence-
based treatments in a cooperative and
cohesive fashion. It appears to have
convinced participating community
mental health service providers that
evidence-based treatments are im-
portant and desirable, lessening the
need for the state to initiate change
through coercive mechanisms. 

Despite the availability of evidence-
based interventions, these treatments
are not always infused into current
clinical practice in the public mental
health sector (3). This discrepancy has

resulted in a call to implement evi-
dence-based practices for adults and
children with severe mental illness
(1,4) as well as to evaluate procedures
for transporting these interventions
into routine clinical practice after they
have been developed in a resource-
rich research environment (5). 

Tracking outcomes is important,
even when evidence-based treat-
ments are used. For many treatments
for which manuals are used, only pre-
liminary data are available on mediat-
ing variables—which are the specific
mechanisms of change—and on mod-
erating variables—which affect gen-
eralizability (6,7). Moderating vari-
ables are particularly important when
transporting evidence-based treat-
ments into applied settings. For ex-
ample, approximately 70 percent of
the families served in Michigan’s
managed behavioral health system
have an income that is below the
poverty level, and 75 percent of the
households served are single-parent
households. Because information on
the generalizability of many evi-
dence-based treatments is still limit-
ed, it will be important to monitor
outcomes of these treatments when
they are implemented in routine clin-
ical practice. Furthermore, although
monitoring fidelity is critical in ensur-
ing that treatments are faithfully im-
plemented, it is not a substitute for
outcome monitoring. A treatment
that shows excellent efficacy for one
population may not yield a good out-
come when applied to a different
population or in a different context. 

In addition, some of the research
on evidence-based treatments has re-
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lied on a change in the number of
symptoms to demonstrate the treat-
ment’s superiority. However, a statis-
tically significant reduction in the
number of symptoms does not ensure
a reduction in the youth’s impairment
or in the caregiver’s burden (8). In-
creasingly, there has been a call to re-
quire treatment research to include
outcome measures that assess the
client’s everyday functioning in real-
world contexts, because these meas-
urements would provide some assur-
ance that the outcomes are clinically
significant, as opposed to just statisti-
cally significant (9–11). This emphasis
on everyday functioning is consistent
with the outcome that consumer ad-
vocates say that they want for their
children. Speaking from a family per-
spective, Osher (12) stated that fami-
lies want their children to function
better in the natural settings of their
communities, specifically, functioning
better by living at home, going to
school and getting good grades, en-
joying friends and activities, and be-
coming responsible adults who are
able to live independently. This man-
date translates to determining
whether treatments result in better
day-to-day functioning in real-world
contexts. 

Outcomes monitoring 
for youths in Michigan
For the past six years, clinical supervi-
sors of children’s services at 27 com-
munity mental health service
providers throughout Michigan have
actively participated in a voluntary
project—known as the Level of
Functioning Project—that monitors
treatment outcomes for youths aged 6
to 18. Although most participants in
the Level of Functioning Project are
clinical supervisors, information serv-
ices experts and quality assurance
staff members also participate in the
project. The goal of the project is to
improve the quality of care by helping
each community mental health serv-
ice provider collect clinically mean-
ingful outcome data, which can then
be used to promote continuous quali-
ty monitoring. The Michigan Depart-
ment of Community Health contracts
with an independent university-based
evaluator to assess outcome for
youths whose care is provided by

community mental health service
providers but is funded by monies
distributed by the state. This initiative
began when the director of children’s
services for one of the community
mental health service providers
sought out the evaluator’s assistance
in assessing outcomes for the youths
served by the agency using the Child
and Adolescent Functional Assess-
ment Scale (CAFAS) (13). This col-
laboration between the evaluator and
one community mental health
provider resulted in a pilot project
that was well received and eventually
published (14). State administrators
became aware of the collaboration
and saw the potential to empower all

the community mental health service
providers to use outcome data to im-
prove their programs and services.

Helping providers use outcome
data in this way was viewed as a win
for all parties: for the state, because
its moral and regulatory obligation to
the state’s consumer constituency
would be advanced (2); for the con-
sumers, because of the potential for
more effective services (12); and for
the providers, because they could
master a set of skills that would put
them in more control of their own
fate as managed care infused the pub-
lic sector. However, the state recog-
nized that candid self-evaluation
would be difficult to achieve if the

providers feared repercussions. Thus
a “hold harmless” policy was adopted
at the inception of the project to allow
for a grace period that would permit
agencies to identify and address
weaknesses. Because the clinicians
were so willing to improve their skills,
there has been no reason to end the
grace period. Provider-specific data
were given only to the provider and
the provider did not suffer any nega-
tive consequences from the data. 

The state also realized that high-
quality care could not be accom-
plished by fiat but rather by a profes-
sional culture in which commitment,
program initiative, and skill building
are highly valued. It followed that the
project should encourage these quali-
ties by giving the participants an active
role in the shaping the process, with
the participants determining what
would be helpful and, in essence, col-
lectively guiding the project. Only in
this way would the participants assume
the responsibility for generating
meaningful questions about services
and for solving any identified prob-
lems. In effect, all parties offered
guidance to this dynamic process, but
the clinical supervisors were at the
center, with the state administrators
and the evaluator acting as facilitators
and lending their expertise. The fol-
lowing sections describe the project
as well as the changes that took place
over time in generating and using the
data.

Practical operations 
of the project
The project is inclusive; any commu-
nity mental health service provider
can participate. It was agreed that all
participants would be invited to quar-
terly Level of Functioning meetings,
in which data requested by the partic-
ipants would be presented. 

To collect data for the project, all
youths served by the participating
community mental health service
providers were evaluated at intake,
every three months after intake, and
at the time of exit from services. The
CAFAS (13) was chosen as the pri-
mary outcome measure, partly be-
cause of its psychometric characteris-
tics (15–19) and partly because of the
positive experience that one of the
community mental health service
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providers had with the scale (14). 
The CAFAS essentially consists of

behavioral descriptions, for example,
expelled from school, that are
arranged into four levels of impair-
ment—severe, moderate, mild, and
no or minimal—across eight domains
of functioning, which form sub-
scales—that is, school or work, home,
community, behavior toward others,
moods and emotions, self-harmful
behavior, substance use, and think-
ing. The rater, who is typically the
treating clinician, reads the items in
each subscale, beginning with the se-
vere impairment items, until a de-
scription of the youth’s functioning is
found. The youth’s score on each
subscale is determined by the level of
impairment under which the item
appears: severe, 30; moderate, 20;
mild, 10; and no or minimal, 0. The
CAFAS identifies specific behaviors
that need to be addressed and gener-
ates a score for each subscale and a
total score, which is the sum of all
eight subscales. Each subscale also
has an accompanying list of strengths
and goals.

Each community mental health
service provider collects data elec-
tronically and then selectively exports
data to electronic files that are given
to the evaluator each month. The
software that is used for data input
and export was developed by the au-
thor of the CAFAS. The software
collects CAFAS data as well as other
information that can be used to in-
terpret the outcome data, such as
child and family descriptors, treat-
ment and services delivered, and
other outcome information. For
each CAFAS input, the user can gen-
erate an assessment report, which in-
cludes a graphic display of change in
CAFAS subscale scores over time,
and a treatment plan, which lists the
target problems that have been iden-
tified by the CAFAS as well as the
strengths and goals, which are listed
separately for each CAFAS subscale.
SPSS data and syntax files are gener-
ated by the program’s export utility,
which greatly expedites the evalua-
tor’s ability to analyze the data and
provide feedback in a timely manner.
The data can also be exported in oth-
er forms, such as Access, Excel, and
ASCII, thus permitting each com-

munity mental health service pro-
vider to generate reports and con-
duct analyses.

Early in the project, attention was
devoted to ensuring the integrity of
the data collected. Three issues were
identified: collecting data at the level
of the individual item endorsement
on the CAFAS, establishing and
maintaining reliability, and using the
CAFAS in a way that made it clinical-
ly useful. The scores on the CAFAS
subscales are based on item endorse-
ments, not on a clinician who assigns
scores. Global scores generally do not
perform well as measures of out-
come, likely because of their vulnera-
bility to respondent bias (20). Thus
data were collected at the level of the
individual item endorsements, which
determines the CAFAS subscale
scores, rather than at the level of the
subscale scores or total score. These
item endorsements are kept in the
youth’s record to ensure that the
scores are based on accurate informa-
tion and that the information is avail-
able for caregiver review. 

The second issue was to try to guar-
antee interrater reliability. Although
the CAFAS consists of behavioral
items, there can be a lack of reliabili-
ty in the use of such seemingly simple
descriptive words as “aggressive.” Ex-
plicit rules for scoring the CAFAS are
contained in the CAFAS Self-Train-
ing Manual (21). A training-of-train-
ers model was implemented for the
project, with each provider using the
same criteria for satisfactory reliabili-
ty (22) and keeping records to verify
the reliability of the raters at their
site. Booster trainings were done to
ensure continuous reliability.

Unless outcome data have real use,
the thoughtfulness that goes into
scoring the measure is generally very
limited, thus jeopardizing the reliabil-
ity of the data. Usefulness is easy to
establish with the CAFAS, because
clinicians typically view it as a treat-
ment-planning tool (15,23). Change
in the youth’s functioning over time
can easily be tracked with the
CAFAS. These procedures for ensur-
ing the data’s integrity have remained
stable for the past six years; however,
the types of data analyzed and how
the data are applied have evolved
over time.

Evolution of the data analyzed
At the beginning of the project, the
data presented at the Level of Func-
tioning meetings were from the ag-
gregated state database. However, in-
dividual participants soon requested
separate results for their program,
which they could then compare with
the state averages. At that stage, the
data were aggregated reports that de-
scribed characteristics and diagnoses
of the youths served, the services and
collaborations provided, and the out-
come for youths whose treatment had
terminated. Cluster analysis was con-
ducted to identify the types of clients
that most often used the providers’
services, which permitted each com-
munity mental health service
provider to learn about its effective-
ness with different types of clients
and to compare its own statistics with
the pooled state database. These data
sparked interest in what was actually
happening with individual clients, be-
cause in some cases the results for in-
dividual sites did not correspond to
the site’s treatment philosophy—for
example, was it true that many se-
verely impaired, conduct-disordered
youths were receiving only individual
outpatient therapy? When such ques-
tions arose, community mental health
service providers requested data at
the level of the individual client.
These data told the provider whether
each client met the criteria for each of
five outcome indicators developed for
the CAFAS (22). 

Although this level of data analysis
was informative, it was limited be-
cause it only described youths who
had exited services. The participants
now wanted to receive data on clients
who were still in treatment. The
providers were hoping that using the
data would lead to improved out-
comes for clients who were still re-
ceiving services. This desire led to the
current practice of generating month-
ly reports for each community mental
health service provider that gives out-
come-to-date data for each client.
The following questions are an-
swered: Is every youth receiving a
quarterly outcome evaluation in a
timely fashion? Which clients are cur-
rently making poor progress? Which
clients are at high risk of poor re-
sponse to treatment, out-of-home
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placement, high service use, or high
service cost? Monthly, the sites also
receive eight Excel charts, which
present aggregated data describing
their caseloads. 

In addition to these monthly re-
ports, the project continues to pro-
duce aggregated reports for each site
and for the state. The Level of Func-
tioning provider reports are Power-
Point presentations that contain 45
Excel charts describing the character-
istics and outcomes for all clients ad-
mitted during the fiscal year as well as
providing separate statistics for all
cases closed during the fiscal year. A
comparable PowerPoint depicting
the pooled state data results is also
provided for each site. 

Evolution in the use of data
The community mental health service
providers use the data for a variety of
purposes. The aggregated data are
used to generate presentations for the
community mental health service
provider’s oversight boards, to pro-
vide information on outcome and
continuous quality improvement ac-
tivities to accrediting bodies, to re-
port mandated CAFAS data to the
state, and to evaluate programs with-
in the agency. One site issues press
releases after quarterly Level of
Functioning meetings to inform the
community about the site’s areas of
excellence. Some providers have be-
come data champions, a term that de-
scribes persons who become advo-
cates for using data for rational deci-
sion making (24).

Some participants became champi-
on managers, in that they showed
other providers how to use the data to
improve the clinical supervision of in-
dividual cases and the oversight of de-
livery of clinical services (25). When
data at the level of the individual
client became available, the ability to
use data to influence clinical flow and
decision making increased. Specifi-
cally, this information helped the
community mental health service
providers accomplish several goals:
prevent unnecessary restrictive place-
ments; maximize benefits to clients;
provide supervision and support to
staff, especially on behalf of youths
who are not progressing well or who
are at risk; manage agency resources

responsibly; and hold staff account-
able for records compliance. 

State administrators have also ac-
tively used the data. When the state
had to draft regulations about client
eligibility for enhanced intensive
services, the state requested input
from the Level of Functioning proj-
ect. At the Level of Functioning
meeting, participants generated nu-
merous proposals for determining el-
igibility for enhanced services. These
proposals were translated into algo-
rithms by the evaluator, who then
produced data for each of the pro-
posed algorithms for each provider.
Because the analysis was able to de-
termine that there was little differ-
ence in how the various proposals af-

fected providers, conflict between
the providers was avoided. 

The results for the state database
have been analyzed to determine out-
comes for various types of clients and
patterns of comorbidity for various
types of clients (26,27) and to identify
predictors of poor outcome (28).
These data revealed that large num-
bers of youths had conditions for
which evidence-based treatments ex-
ist, such as mood disturbance and be-
havioral problems at home and at
school. In response, the state has tak-
en numerous action steps, including
convening a working committee of
various stakeholders, such as family
and consumer advocates, to guide
steps for disseminating evidence-
based treatments; implementing a
training program in cognitive-behav-

ioral treatment of depression, which
includes the unique feature of offer-
ing six months of weekly supervisory
consultation; planning similar train-
ing on parent management training;
and grant-seeking activities to obtain
monies to study how best to dissemi-
nate evidence-based treatments in
the public mental health setting. 

Thus far the response to the state’s
training-related activities has been
overwhelmingly positive. The
providers were very interested in
sending representatives to the cogni-
tive-behavioral training, and the par-
ticipating clinicians gave all aspects of
the training program very positive re-
views, especially the ongoing six
months of weekly supervisory consul-
tation. Because all participants have
baseline data, providers are able to
determine whether the training is as-
sociated with improved outcomes for
depressed youths.

The state has also used the data to
identify local community-based pro-
grams that have exceptional out-
comes for highly impaired youths
with serious emotional disturbance.
Propensity analysis was used to deter-
mine whether one such program was
superior to a comparison group de-
rived from the Level of Functioning
database. Propensity analysis permit-
ted matching the two groups on nine
pretreatment variables, including
severity of impairment at intake (un-
published manuscript, Hodges K,
Grunwald H, 2003). Local programs,
such as the one identified by this
propensity analysis, can provide con-
sultation to other providers who are
hoping to improve services for youths
for whom there are no tailor-made ev-
idence-based treatments available.
This endeavor would certainly be en-
hanced if an empirical study of the
identified program could be under-
taken for the purpose of delineating
the mediating variables responsible
for the therapeutic change.

Various stakeholders are also dis-
cussing other strategies for improving
care, including how to promote the
retention and recruitment of well-
trained practitioners and how
changes in financing mechanisms
could enhance services for families. A
commitment to using outcome moni-
toring for continuous quality im-

PSYCHIATRIC SERVICES ♦ http://ps.psychiatryonline.org ♦ April 2004   Vol. 55   No. 4 339999

The 

response 

to the state’s 

training-related activities

has been overwhelmingly 

positive.



PSYCHIATRIC SERVICES ♦ http://ps.psychiatryonline.org ♦ April 2004   Vol. 55   No. 4440000

provement remains, in large part, as a
result of the active interest of clini-
cians. Owning and understanding
data appear to have promoted a sense
of control and mastery that helped to
mitigate feelings of apprehension
about being evaluated, which often
accompany reporting of outcome
data for accountability purposes. It is
hoped that providing an opportunity
for clinicians to actively participate in
outcome monitoring and to generate
solutions to the problems discovered
will result in improved services to
families. Continued outcome moni-
toring will help us know whether that
is indeed the case. ♦
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